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Abstract 
Call Centres can be considered as important channels of communication in an 
organisation as they are the first point of integration between call centre 
agents that represent the business and customers. Therefore, it is key that 
agents should be correctly sizing the opportunity of any given call, because a 
Call Centre can bring benefits not only in terms of improved customer service 
through efficiency, but also in terms of increasing market share through effec-
tiveness. This paper sorts to assess outsourcing of offshore call centres on 
customer service as most studies have not yet examined impact of offshore 
call centres on customer service in Zambian commercial banks. In order to 
address this gap, this study explores the different types of call centres, chal-
lenges faced and discuss what would help the organisations grow in market 
share and at the same time deliver excellent customer service. The study was 
based on 125 commercial bank customers. Purposive sampling was used in 
the study. Descriptive statistics and correlation were used to analyse the data. 
The results show that the call centre is a very important aspect of customer 
relations as all the customers sampled indicated that they utilise the call centre 
line for various services ranging from balance inquiries, account transactions, 
internet banking services, mobile banking services as well as other inquiries. 
Following the various challenges experienced by customers as shown in the 
results, it is therefore concluded and recommended that creating local call 
centres in Zambia would help so much in alleviating these challenges and im-
prove customer experience. 
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1. Introduction 

In recent years, the importance of Call Centres has increased tremendously in 
the customer care industry. Afrika (2012) states that managing the customer ex-
perience resulting from Call Centre encounters is likely to have major impact on 
an organization’s success. Miciak as sited by Kim and Ha (2010) states that Call 
centers play a critical role in today’s business world, and for many organizations 
they are the primary source of contact for customers. Call centres are important 
constituents of services that organizations offer customers by means of solving 
problems, resolving complaints and providing information (Lywood et al., 
2009). Therefore, managing very well customer interactions or experiences with 
the call centre would help businesses to improve customer service delivered that 
eventually trickles down to improved customer satisfaction. 

1.1. Background 

There has been an increase in the number of complaints after call centres were 
outsourced internationally compared to when they were in house or local. Gov-
ender (2016) states that Call Centres have been regarded as an enabling resource 
for enhanced customer service and experience and this is even more so in the 
dynamic mobile telecommunications industry where technology evolution is 
rapid and customer loyalty extends only as far as their last “bad” experience. 
This study endeavoured to assess the outsourcing of offshore call centres on 
customer service. The study further explores the impact of outsourcing of off-
shore Call Centres on customer service are based on the customers’ experience. 
Since Call Centres are one of customer’s points of contact with an organization, 
their experience with the Call Centre staff contributes to their perception of the 
quality of service provided and the degree of satisfaction. 

1.2. Significance of the Study 

The significance of this research is the value it is expected to add to the banking 
industry in Zambia. As acquiring new customers can cost five times more than 
satisfying and retaining current customers (Webber & Brown, 2008). Therefore, 
from the challenges experienced by both customers and Call centre agents a so-
lution model has been developed that will lead to increased customer satisfaction 
which is having a local call centre. 

2. Literature Review 
2.1. Call Centre 

Kurniali and Titan (2015) define a call center as a centralized office meant for 
the purpose of receiving and transmitting a large volume of information by tel-
ephone. They further stated that call centers are required for large companies to 
sell or promote their goods and services as well as for the after sales services and 
customer queries and complaints management. In simpler terms a Call center 
acts as an interface between the customer and a company where they can call 
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and report problems or ask for information regarding products or services of-
fered by an organization. 

2.2. Types of Call Centres 

There are several types of call centres but the researcher will only list four. 
Whether it is a service-oriented company or a product-based organisation, ex-
cellent customer service delivery should be a top priority for all those who want 
to make a mark and increase market share. Therefore, a swift, accurate and pro-
fessional response to customer requests, queries and complaints not only helps 
to retain and return a happy customer but also imparts assurance in the brand. 
According to the 2013 survey by Deloitte titled “2013 Global Contact centre 
Survey Results” (Global Contact Center Survey, 2013), it shows that around 77% 
of contact centres were planning to grow in size by 2014-15, driven by the need 
to improve customer interaction/service and improve business growth 

2.3. Outbound Call Centre 

According to Rouse (2017) in an out bound call centre, an agent makes calls on 
behalf of the company or client for tasks, including lead generation, telemarket-
ing, customer retention, fundraising, surveying, collecting debts or scheduling 
appointments. 

2.4. Inbound Call Centres 

An inbound call centre works slightly like an outbound call centre in reverse, al-
though there are a few key distinctions. Rouse (2017), elaborates that typically, 
an inbound call centre handles a considerable volume of calls at the same time, 
screens and forwards calls to someone qualified to handle them and logs. 

2.5. In-House Call Centre 

In this business model, the call center is within the organization. Many busi-
nesses decide to set up their own call centres, within their business premises, and 
staffed with their own people (Belyh, 2016). 

2.6. Outsourced Call Centres 

Call centre outsourcing is the business practice of contracting out call centre 
services (Amadeo, 2019). As stated above call centres cover a wide area that in-
cludes marketing, sales, customer service, technical support, telemarketing and 
financial management. 

2.7. Banking Industry and Different Services 

The banking system plays a very important role in the economy. According to a 
survey report by the Price Waterhouse and Coopers (PWC) (2017) they stated 
that the banking industry has opportunities to grow through: 

1) Technology enabled products and services which are now firmly at the 
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frontier of product and service development and enhancing the customer expe-
rience. 

2) Financial inclusion: in order for the banks to be able to reach the unbanked 
and tap into the potential they should make it a priority. 

2.8. Customer Service 

For an organization that truly puts the customer at the centre of business (cus-
tomer centric), quality of service excellence means to do the job the right way 
(Kurtovic & Hasimbegovic, 2015). In the past few years, the financial sector in 
Zambia has undergone major changes. Additionally, Amoako (2012) states that 
globalisation, mergers and acquisitions, and the emergence of new technologies 
have contributed dramatically to stiffer competition and pressures on profitabil-
ity. Therefore, in such a competitive market, attracting profitable customers 
should be a priority of all the financial institutions especially in banks. Therefore, 
the question is what is required to attract, maintain and excite customers in the 
banking sector in Zambia? 

2.9. Theoretical Review 

Reynolds in Govender (2016) defines a Call Centre as “a place where contact is 
made and received” and a single point of contact for customers to get help and 
solve queries, complaints and concerns. Furthermore, Call Centres do not only 
deal with customers’ complaints, but with the sales aspects of the organization as 
well. 

2.10. Customer Satisfaction Theory 

Customer satisfaction should be high on the list of priorities for organisations 
such as banks, as this will result in customer loyalty, certainly retention and 
would also attract potential customers. Kotler as cited in Clinton and Wellington 
(2013) defined satisfaction as “a person’s feeling of pleasure or disappointment 
resulting from comparing a product’s perceived performance (or outcome) in 
relation to his or her expectations. Customer satisfaction is therefore, very im-
portant in that it helps the business know how they are performing which would 
further help them take the right direction to either continue what they are doing 
or find other ways to improve service delivery. This clearly shows that Customer 
satisfaction does have a positive effect on an organization’s profitability. Khadka 
& Maharjan (2017) shared that when the customer is satisfied with the product 
or service of the company, it can make the customer to purchase frequently and 
to recommend products or services to potential customers. It is impossible for a 
business organization to grow up in case the company ignores or disregards the 
needs of customers (Tao, 2014). 

2.11. Service Quality Theory 

Service quality (ServQual) is a comparison of expectations (E) about a service 
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with performance (P) SQ = P-E (Kalaiselvi, 2016). Kalaiselvi further states that a 
business with high service quality will meet customer needs whilst remaining 
economically competitive. Angelova and Zeqiri (2011) stipulate that service 
quality and customer satisfaction are very important concepts that companies 
must understand if they want to remain competitive and grow. 

Therefore, communication is one of the factors in the SERVQUAL frame-
work. A customer with a service issue may find their frustration intensified by 
difficulties in being understood by the customer service agent. 

2.12. Word of Mouth Theory 

The development in online platforms such as blogs and social networking sites 
(SNS) has resulted in significant changes to information distribution and mar-
keting communications. Koeck & Marshall (2015) revisited the “two-step flow of 
communication”, that includes “opinion leaders” as information conduits who 
filter information and pass it to their peers via word of mouth (WOM) with their 
own interpretations. The information shared could either be encouraging (posi-
tive) or discouraging (negative) other customers from using a service or product 
of the firm that is being talked about. 

This shows that it is key to have excellent service quality in a call centre as it 
can help with positive word of mouth that would further help with increasing 
market share of the organisation. 

2.13. Loyalty and Relationship Theory 

Relationship theories indicate the benefits of creating relationships with cus-
tomers which leads to building of customer loyalty. The purpose of building re-
lationships with customers is to retain customers in the existing company. 
Therefore, by retaining them the loyalty is created and loyalty in turn, results in 
superior long-term financial performance. Researchers such as Kranias & Bour-
lessa (2010) define loyalty as the biased behavioral response expressed over time 
by customers with respect to one provider out of many providers accompanied 
by a favorable attitude. Therefore, loyalty building requires the company or an 
organization to emphasize on the value of its products and services and to show 
that it is interested in fulfilling the desire of building the relationship with cus-
tomers. 

This can come from good customer service that customers receive from call 
centres that can determine customer loyalty and good relationships. 

2.14. Empirical Review 

This study closely refers to a simple model developed by the Delphi Research 
Team. This model predicts that a 1% decrease in customer satisfaction can cause 
a 0.6% decrease in customer loyalty. When this statement is further simplified it 
means, a 10% drop in customer satisfaction can lead to a 6% drop in customer 
loyalty. This shows that customer satisfaction is always fundamental as agents 
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often communicate with customers. 
The study also reviewed estimates from the Call Centre Satisfaction Index2 

(CCSI 2019) and other industry sources which indicate that when a U.S. caller 
has reached a contact centre, between 15% and 20% of those think they have 
contacted an offshore contact centre. The study shows that a call centre location 
impacts about one in two callers relative to the decision with whom they want to 
do business. Some customers would rather go the branch in person as opposed 
to them just calling the call centre with reason being not local employees will 
answer the call. 

Customers who believe they are dealing with an offshore contact centre are 
more than twice as likely to sever relations with the company. 

2.15. Related Works 

A study by Abdullateef, Muktar, Yusoff and Ahmad (2014) titled Effects of Cus-
tomer Management Strategy on Call Centre’s Employee Intention to Quit: Evi-
dence from Malaysia Call Centres Relationship discusses about call centres in 
Malasia, some common problems and various dimensions management must 
properly utilise to in order to get the desired results in line with customer rela-
tionship management. However, the study only looks at customer relationship 
management in line with employee retention. Another study by Xia et al. (2015) 
titled Competition and market segmentation of the call centre service supply 
chain, it looks at coexistence conditions for multiple call centres. It further 
makes cost analysis for multiple call centres. This study fell short in that it did 
not look how a single call centre can be structured and operated in order to im-
prove service delivery. 

A study by Zhu (2016) entitled managing the risks or outsourcing: Time, 
quality and correlated costs, the author states that these three factors are the 
main factors for outsourcing management. In this paper they considered out-
sourcing scenario where a buyer outsources products or services to a supplier. In 
another study done by Kim, Park, Jung and Park (2017) titled: Offshoring and 
outsourcing in a global supply chain: Impact of the arm’s length reg-ulation on 
transfer pricing. The literature gathered analytically shows the trade-off in the 
Multinational firm choice of the organisational structure considering production 
cost and tax rate differential. However, several directions remain worthy of in-
vestigation. This study assumes simple uniform distribution for outsourcing and 
does not include logistic costs of facility setup costs in offshoring or the impact 
outsourcing has on customers. A study by Jouini et al. (2010) entitled Online 
scheduling policies for multiclass call centres with impatient customers. This 
study has given some structural results that will help to better understand the 
impact of different scheduling policies on the performance measures of interest. 
However, the study only focused their analysis on a given period of day and on 
two classes of customers. 

All the above studies were of great significance in that they outlined various 
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aspects that can lead to successful operations of offshore outsourced call cen-
tres. However, none of them had a holistic approach that would cover meeting 
both the customer needs and the business objectives, hence making this study re-
levant. 

3. Conceptual Framework 

 
 

Above is a conceptual framework leading to customer satisfaction/dissatisfaction 
derived from call centre services. Geographical information awareness of a 
country by agents would enable quality customer service delivery as agents are 
able to effectively advise customers alternative locations, they can access service 
from. Similarly, language barrier and cultural background differences would af-
fect the quality of service delivery as it would impede effective communication 
between customer and call centre agent. On the other hand, while network con-
nectivity is not directly linked to call centre agents, network connectivity of mo-
bile service providers used by customers can affect quality service perception. 
Finally, product knowledge by call centre agents directly affects their ability to 
provide comprehensive information on various products and services available 
to the customer. 

The current model of the call centre is offshore and outsourced, from the re-
search results, the challenges customers shared clearly show that a local call cen-
tre will greatly improve service delivery in that the challenges that the agents are 
currently facing can easily be managed by local call centre agents. Therefore, in 
line with the customer satisfaction theory, this study has settled for the local call 
centre as will be shown in the coming chapters below. 

3.1. Data Collection Methods 

The study used primary data as opposed to secondary data because of the inhe-
rent advantages of primary data. The advantages are that the data is original and 
relevant to the topic of the research study so the degree of accuracy is very high 
because these are collected by the concerned and reliable party. 

The researcher used a comprehensive semi-structured questionnaire to col-
lected data that was designed to cover major aspects of outsourcing offshore call 
centre services. The questionnaire included both open and closed ended ques-
tions. 
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3.2. Data Analysis Methods 

After coding the responses from each questionnaire, the researcher used Statis-
tical Package for Social Sciences version 20 (0028SPSS V20) for data entry. 

Qualitative responses were tallied and themes created which helped group the 
responses and made the analysis easier. Additionally, qualitative research be-
lieves in words, expression and content analysis while it comes in the phase of 
analysis. Thus, qualitative data analysis provided discerning, examining, com-
paring, contrasting and interpreting meaningful patterns. Hence, all questions 
were analysed with the development of themes or sub topics that helped in ana-
lysing the questionnaires in order to come up with in depth information. 

3.3. Target Population and Sampling Frame 

In this study our target population was all the customer populace of commercial 
Banks across Zambia that have outsourced call centres. Therefore, our sampling 
frame was a list of customers holding bank accounts with the banks. The study 
was based on a sample size of 125 customers. Purposive sampling, also known as 
criterion-based selection was used in this study. Purposive sampling (also known 
as judgment, selective or subjective sampling) is a sampling technique in which a 
researcher relies on his or her own judgment when choosing members of a pop-
ulation to participate in a study (Dudovskiy, 2016). Hence this study targeted 
customers of commercial Banks across Africa in various towns where there are 
banks with outsourced call centres in order to get an accurate picture of what is 
on the ground. 

3.4. Results from Analysis 

In this section the researcher presents the results from analysis of various rela-
tionships between challenges faced in using the outsourced offshore call centres 
and the variables under consideration. The gender distribution of the respon-
dents. The majority of the respondents were females represented by 50.4% of the 
sampled respondents and males were represented by 49.6. 

3.5. Utilisation of the Call Centre Number 

When the sampled respondents were asked if they used the call centre line, all 
the respondents indicated that they do. Therefore, it could be concluded that 
almost all the customers sampled have used the offshore call centre before. 

In line with utilisation in Figure 1, the results show that the majority of the 
sampled respondents indicated that they did not often use the contact centre 
line, represented by 41.6% of the sampled respondents. 34.4% said that they 
moderately used the line while 13.6% indicated that they often used the line for 
their various bank services that they consume and 10.4% did not respond to the 
question. These results suggest that on average at least the respondents use the 
call centre line for various bank products and services that they consume. For 
those that do not often use the call centre line 5950 it could be attributed to the 
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challenges outlined in the section below while others prefer going directly to 
their branches for their desired services and products. 

Table 1 shows the results that were obtained on the services that the sampled 
respondents call for. According to the results in the table, the majority of about 
68% indicated that they use the call centre line to call for account transactions, 
these were followed by those that said that they call for failed mobile banking 
services who were 46.4%. 28.8% of the sampled respondents indicated that they 
call line for purposes of failed internet banking services, 16% of the sampled 
respondents indicated that they use line for general inquiries while 13.6% of the 
respondents said that they call the line for internet banking related services and 
finally, 8% of the sampled respondents said that they call the line for balance in-
quiries. From these results, it shows that most of the respondents use the call 
centre line for purposes of account transactions services that they consume from 
the bank. These results also indicate that most of the customers make a lot of 
account transactions, mobile banking and internet banking services. These ser-
vices among others are what prompts customers to call the offshore call centre 
line. 

When asked if they were not satisfied with the service they received from the 
call centre agents, as shown in Table 2 the majority respondents of about  

 

 
Figure 1. Percentage frequency of usage of the call centre line. 

 
Table 1. Percentage distribution of services called for. 

Service called for Yes No No response Total 

Balance inquiries 8 80 12 100 

Account transactions 68 20 12 100 

Internet banking service 13.6 74.4 12 100 

Failed internet banking services 28.8 59.2 12 100 

Failed Mobile banking services 46.4 41.6 12 100 

General inquiries 16 72 12 100 
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Table 2. Customers not satisfied with the service received. 

 
Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 

Strongly disagree 11 8.8 8.8 8.8 

Disagree 53 42.4 42.4 51.2 

Neither agree nor disagree 13 10.4 10.4 61.6 

Agree 32 25.6 25.6 87.2 

Strongly agree 3 2.4 2.4 89.6 

No response 13 10.4 10.4 100 

Total 125 100 100 
 

 
42.2% of the sampled respondents and according to the results in the table below 
disagreed that they were not satisfied with the service they received from the call 
centre agents, 25.6% of the respondents agreed that they were not satisfied with 
the service they received, 10.4% of the respondents neither agreed nor disagreed 
that they were not satisfied with the service 8.8% strongly disagreed that they 
were not satisfied with the service and 2.4% of the respondents strongly agreed 
that they were not satisfied with the service. These results suggest that on aver-
age the respondents thought that the call centre agents were professional and 
knowledgeable, they also considered that the agents acted in their best interest 
and that they were satisfied with the services that they received from the call 
centre agents. On the other hand, some respondents about 25.6% indicated that 
they were not satisfied with the services that they received from the contact cen-
tre agents. 

4. Challenges Experienced and Root causes 

In this section the researcher presents the root causes of the challenges expe-
rienced by customers when interacting with the call centre agents. The chal-
lenges experienced by customers were coded quantitatively and analysed as be-
low. Furthermore, to deeply assess the root causes of the challenges that cus-
tomers experience when using the outsourced offshore call centre, the back-
ground information of the respondents were used to assess the relationship if 
any with some of the challenges associated with the call centre agents. 

4.1. Agent Challenges in Giving Geographical  
Information about Zambia 

The results in Table 3 show the respondents’ opinion on the call centre agent’s 
challenges in giving information about the geography of Zambia. These results 
imply that the call centre agents are not aware of the general geographical in-
formation about the Zambia where their bank operates. 

4.2. Challenges in Giving Information about the  
Geography of the Country 

Table 4 shows that of the 27 respondents who indicated that call centre  
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Table 3. Challenges in giving information about the geography of the country. 

 
Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 

Yes 27 21.6 21.6 21.6 

No 8 6.4 6.4 28 

I don’t know 76 60.8 60.8 88.8 

No response 14 11.2 11.2 100 

Total 125 100 100 
 

 
Table 4. Chi-square tests. 

 
Value df Asymp. Sig. (2-sided) 

Pearson Chi-Square 14.339a 9 0.111 

Likelihood Ratio 17.388 9 0.043 

Linear-by-Linear Association 2.109 1 0.146 

N of Valid Cases 125 
  

a8 cells (50.0%) have expected count less than 5. The minimum expected count is 0.58. Chi-Square Tests. 
 

agents had challenges in giving information about the geography of the country, 
37% were between in the 17 to 27 age group, 29.6% belonged to the 28 to 38 and 
39 to 49 age groups respectively and only 3.7% belonged to the 50 and above age 
group. These results reveal that younger customers felt that call centre agents 
had challenges in giving information about the geography of the country than 
those in the late 20s, early 30s as well as elders above 50 years. 

The Chi-square test statistic was found to be 14.339 while the p-value was 
found to 0.111. This indicates that the p-values is larger than 5 percent level of 
significance meaning that the researcher fails to reject the fact that there is no 
relationship between age of a customer and their perception about call centre 
agents having challenges giving information about the geography of Zambia. 
This simply entails that there is a relationship between the two variables. 

When asked if the call centre agents have local language barriers, the sampled 
respondents gave the results in Table 5: According to these results, the majority 
of the respondents, about 41.6% stated that they did not know whether call cen-
tre agents had local language barriers. Almost on the same percentage, 40.8% of 
the respondents stated that call centre agents had local language barriers while 
only 6.4% of the respondents said that the call centre agents did not have local 
language barriers and 11.2% of the respondents did not respond to the question. 
These results suggest that the call centre agents have local language barriers at 
best. These results are evident that outsourced offshore call centres are not 
equipped to deal with wide range of challenges experienced by the local custom-
ers. These results have shown that the customers that cannot understand the 
language of the agents and vice versa are prone not to be helped at all because of 
the language barrier. 
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4.3. Local Language Barriers 

Table 6 shows that of the 51 respondents who indicated that they experienced 
local language barriers from call centre agents, the majority about 51% were 
males and 49% were females. 

The Chi-square test statistic was found to be 1.231 while the p-value was 
found to 0.745. This indicates that the p-values is larger than 5 percent level of 
significance meaning that the researcher fails to reject the fact that there is no 
relationship between being male or female and them experiencing local language 
barriers from call centre agents. This simply entails that there is no relationship 
between the two variables. 

4.4. Views on Local Call Centre 

Results in Table 7 show the sampled respondents’ views on whether they 
thought having a local call centre would help mitigate the challenges currently ex-
perienced with the outsourced call centre. From the results obtained, the majority  

 
Table 5. Local language barriers. 

 
Frequency Percent Valid Percent Cumulative Percent 

Valid 

Yes 51 40.8 40.8 40.8 

No 8 6.4 6.4 47.2 

I do not know 52 41.6 41.6 88.8 

No response 14 11.2 11.2 100 

Total 125 100 100 
 

 
Table 6. Chi-square tests. 

 
Value Df Asymp. Sig. (2-sided) 

Pearson Chi-Square 1.231a 3 0.745 

Likelihood Ratio 1.247 3 0.742 

Linear-by-Linear Association 1.198 1 0.274 

N of Valid Cases 125 
  

a2 cells (25.0%) have expected count less than 5%. The minimum expected count is 3.97. 
 

Table 7. Views on having a local call centre. 

Do you think having a local contact centre would 
mitigate the challenges currently experienced 

with the out sourced call centre? 
Frequency Percent 

Valid 
Percent 

Cumulative 
Percent 

Valid 

Yes 93 74.4 74.4 74.4 

No 15 12 12 86.4 

No response 17 13.6 13.6 100 

Total 125 100 100 
 

Chi-Square Tests. 
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(74%) of the respondents indicated that having a local call centre could help mi-
tigate the challenges being experienced in the current model of the call centre, 
12% of the respondents did not think so. 14% of the respondents did not re-
spond to this question. In general, these results show that indeed having a local 
call centre would significantly help mitigate the challenges that respondents are 
experiencing with the current offshore, out sourced call centre. 

Views on Having a Local Call Centre. 

5. Results Discussion and Conclusion 

In order to ensure excellent service delivery by the call centre agents, the res-
pondents suggested and the study concluded the following: 

1) Having a local call centre would be helpful as customers that are not very 
conversant with English can easily use local languages and will also overcome 
the issue of culture barriers as agents and customer will be able to relate better. 

2) Agents should acquire more knowledge on various products to be more ef-
fective and efficient. Therefore, consistent training is very much required. 

3) Agents should be answering all calls on time as well as giving satisfying in-
formation. 

4) The bank should engage in after service follow ups and get feedback from 
customers on how they can be served better. This can be done on a quarterly ba-
sis or bi annually. 

5) Agents to have full on knowledge on locations of various ATMs and Branches 
across the country to help those customers that may need not know the nearest 
ATM or branch from their location. 

6) The bank should engage mobile service provider C to make the network toll 
free in order to accommodate its customers, engage mobile service providers A 
and B to improve the quality of connectivity. 

Once the banks address the challenges using the pointers given by customers 
it would definitely help to deliver excellent service to the customers and also help 
increase market share and revenue. 
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